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To the Editor:

The SARS-CoV-2 pandemic has brought enormous change
in our personal lives and in the lives of the communities
themselves. Almost all countries have imposed severe
lockdowns to limit the spread of the virus. Northern Italy
was one of the most affected areas globally, especially
during the spring of 2020. A total lockdown was placed in
this region starting from 10 March to 4 May 2020, followed
by a gradual reopening in the subsequent weeks.

It has been hypothesized that the SARS-CoV-2 pan-
demic could impact the population worldwide, not only by
having devastating effects on mortality but also in terms of
declining birth rates. However, no reports have been pub-
lished regarding birth rates in the ongoing pandemic and
following restrictive measures.

We compared the number of births occurring between
November 2019 and January 2020 with the respective
months in 2020 and 2021 (~280 days from the start and end
dates of the first Italian lockdown) in Metropolitan City of
Genoa, northern Italy.

From November 2019 to January 2020, there were 875
births in the City of Genoa (Fig. 1), while during the same
period of the following year, there were only 770 births,
with 105 fewer births (12%). It could be argued that a
gradual and progressive reduction in births has been
observed in Italy during the last past decades; therefore, a
large part of this important decrease may not be due only to
the impact of the pandemic and restrictive measures them-
selves. It is difficult to quantify how much COVID-19

might have affected this on-going trend. However, in 2019,
according to the latest national report of the National
Institute of Statistics (ISTAT), 420,084 births were regis-
tered in the country, almost 20,000 fewer than in the pre-
vious year, with a reduction of ~4%. Considering the city of
Genoa to have a population of 854,000 people and Italy of
~60 million, if this trend of a decline in the birth rate is
confirmed nationally, we could expect a decrease of over
50,000 units compared to the previous year (data sources:
Press Room, Genoa City Hall. https://www.istat.it/it/a
rchivio/nascite).

On the other hand, we should sound a note of caution
with regard to such findings.

There are several reasons why COVID-19 and preventive
measures could have affected the birth rates. First, the
necessary restrictions on freedom of movement might have
led to a decrease in the frequency of sexual intercourse, both
in healthcare professionals and the general population,
inevitably reducing the chances of conception [1]. Second,
the restrictive measures introduced by many countries have
led to an unavoidable reduction in gross domestic product
(GDP) with loss of jobs and declines in profitability and
employee wages, particularly in certain sectors. These,
coupled with emotions such as melancholy, fear and
uncertainty about the future that characterized this historical
epoch, may have led to a lowered desire for pregnancy [2].

Last, due to healthcare system overload [3] and
government-issued recommendations to contain the spread
of SARS-CoV-2, many non-urgent medical-care services
have been temporarily reduced or completely suspended. In
the majority of healthcare facilities, only emergency surgery
and non-surgical oncological treatments have been guar-
anteed, and unfortunately, at times, even those were
delayed. Therefore, due to reduced outpatient andrology
consultations, it is understandable how men’s health has
been negatively impacted. Similarly, fertility centres
reduced their activities, postponing most medically assisted
procreation procedures [4].
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We are aware that our data may have several limitations
and may somehow be influenced by local factors, thus not
fully reflecting the reality of other communities. However,
we observed a substantial downward trend in birth rates.

Considering all these elements, immediate fertility
rebound and birth rate escalation after the end of the
COVID-19 pandemic are more than desirable, as was the
case after many other previous catastrophic events [5].
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Fig. 1 Birth rates of the City of Genoa. The figure highlights the
birth rates of the City of Genoa from November 2019 to January 2020
(before COVID-19) and during the same period of the following year
(after COVID-19).
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